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Township Board Members and Residents
Kimball Township
2160 Wadhams Road
Kimball, MI 48074

Dear Board Members and Residents,

On behalf of all departments, it is my pleasure to present to you the FY2014 Annual Budget. The budget addresses the Township’s priorities as stated in the Capital Improvement Plan and the soon to be adopted Strategic Plan. 

The FY2014 Budget is a balanced budget with positive fund balances in all budgeted funds. The General Fund shows a surplus of $221. All other budgeted funds reflect sufficient revenues to operate each fund and accomplish planned objectives. The water and sewer fund will need to use some of the accumulated fund balance for repair projects .

Financial Challenges to the Budget

Kimball Township has maintained solid financial practices over the past several years. This includes reducing expenditures to meet revenues by doing many things such as those below:

· Changing medical insurance carriers to reduce cost
· Bidding for services such as legal, assessing and auditing
· Outsourcing certain functions such as grass cutting
· Shift staffing for the fire department during the daytime hours
· Obtaining grants for large projects such as the Smiths Creek Sewer project
· Partnering with other municipalities such as the St Clair County Road Commission on various projects
· Staff reductions

The reductions were necessary because of declining property values, and decreased construction activities. 

The Township faces challenges ahead as well. State legislature has made changes to personal property tax which started this year with the creation of an exemption for businesses with less than $40,000 in taxable value on personal property tax. Contingent upon a vote in August, we will lose all personal property tax revenue, which the legislature has promised to restore up to 80% of the lost revenue through use taxes and other means. 

Financial Gains

The Township also has opportunities for increased revenue. Governor Snyder has indicated in his current budget a higher allocation for Revenue Sharing. Although the budget has yet to be adopted, it is promising that this is in the discussion. 

As the County Landfill looks to increase both volume of collections and the cost of the tipping fees, the Township stands to gain some additional revenue. Per our agreement with the landfill we collect a portion of the landfill revenues. Our original agreement was that these monies would offset the cost of maintaining the roads as a result of the increased truck traffic. 

Capital Improvement Plan

In 2012, we finished our first Capital Improvement Plan. Thanks to our planning commission, we can now plan for some of the needed capital improvements to maintain services to our community. Below is a list of some of the items included in the budget:

· Smiths Creek Sewer (65% funded through grant dollars)
· Building improvements at the library
· Water Line Replacements - Lapeer Rd from Range to Allen
· Lift station replacement on Hickory or installation of monitoring on all pump/lift stations
· Construction of a Dog Park
· Expansion of Caswell Cemetery


The Capital Improvement Plan also calls for a new fire station. We have formed a fire station committee that is preparing options for the Township in terms of location and construction type for a new fire station. Station 1 on Allen Road is in great need of repair, and rather than allocate monies to major repairs, we have decided to move forward with construction of a new facility. Monies are not allocated at this point, and it is possible that the Township could request a mileage to support this endeavor. 

Strategic Plan

Another important document that will shape our future is our strategic plan. This plan looked at the services the Township currently provides and how to improve or expand upon those services. We held multiple community events and conducted several surveys. Currently we have 4 focus groups meeting on a regular basis to move idea into reality. 

We have already seen some things come to fruition. We were able to construct an ice rink at Smiths Creek Park with materials donated by Lumber Jack. As mentioned above we are looking to add a dog park, a monthly senior card playing activity, another Township wide celebration including a drive in movie, neighborhood decoration contests, and many other activities. 

Many of the items identified in the strategic plan have been included in the budget. Others we are looking to expand with intergovernmental programs and grants. 

Building Fund

The building fund continues to be an issue for the township. The number of permits applied for have been stagnant since a large decline began nearly 6 years ago. Below is a chart of the permits pulled by type:


	
	2007-2008
	2008-2009
	2009-2010
	2010-2011
	2011-2012
	2012-2013
	2013-2014

	Building
	147
	124
	109
	113
	111
	112
	122

	Electrical
	116
	100
	35
	54
	56
	59
	57

	Plumbing
	77
	62
	11
	12
	23
	21
	23

	Mechanical
	133
	79
	50
	60
	56
	55
	44

	
	473
	365
	205
	239
	246
	247
	246
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Proper accounting of building department wages is critical to bringing the Building Fund into a positive balance. Currently we are allocating 4.5 hours of processing to each permit. This is unreasonable. 

Tax Rate

Of the thirty municipalities in St Clair County. Kimball Township has the fourth lowest property tax rate for its community. Kimball Township’s rate is 0.7599 or less than 1 mil. When factoring in all of the additional taxes including school, county and other voter approved taxes, those living in the Port Huron Area School District in Kimball Township have the 3rd lowest property tax rate in St Clair County. 

Years of expenditure control and proper budgeting have allowed for the Township to function on this low tax dollar. The chart below indicates where your taxes go. The small slice at the top of the pie chart is the portion of your paid taxes that stay in Kimball Township.
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Revenue Sources

Kimball Township gets revenue from a variety of sources. The largest portion is State Revenue Sharing. This is based on a calculation of sales tax paid that comes back to local communities. It accounts for over half of the revenue that comes into Kimball Township. Because of its importance, Kimball Township elected officials are constantly monitoring legislation related to revenue sharing, and sharing its comments and concerns with various elected officials. 

One quarter of Kimball Township’s revenue comes from property taxes. The last quarter comes from a variety of other revenue sources including a portion of the tipping fees at the landfill, Comcast Cables franchise fee, and charges for fire runs. Below is a graph showing those revenue sources.
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How Are Your Tax Dollar Spent

Your tax dollars are spent in Kimball Township for a variety of services. This included mandated services such as assessing and elections. Other expenditures are not mandated by law such as cemeteries, fire departments, roads and libraries. 

It is important for the township’s future that the expenditures not exceed the revenues. This allows for us to maintain a healthy fund balance. Currently Kimball Township has a fund balance of nearly $1,000,000. This is a very healthy fund balance.

Below is a chart  of expenditure categories. . 
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Water / Sewer Fund

One of the areas of concern for the Township is water and sewer. Our system is an aging system with needs of repair and also expansion to complete a water loop as recommended by the DEQ. This year we have three major projects that could be completed. 

The Smiths Creek Sewer project will be completed this summer. This project is 75% funded through a USDA grant. It will resolve sewer related issues in the Smiths Creek area. A force main has already been installed that will connect to the existing sewer system near Allen Rd and Smiths Creek Road.

The replacement of the lift station on Hickory Street was recommended in the Capital Improvement Plan. However, none of the Townships lift and pump stations have any monitoring devices installed other than lights on top of the existing stations. Because of the antiquated monitoring the Township has had issues on Allen Rd, and also at Edward Lane, resulting in thousands of dollars of cost to the Township. It is our recommendation that the Planning Commission consider installing monitoring devices this year and replacing the Hickory Road station in 2015-16.

The Capital Improvement Plan also calls for the replacement of a water line on Lapeer between Allen and Range. The approximate cost is $350,000. The St Clair County Road Commission will be reconstructing Lapeer Road this summer as well. We would like to coordinate construction of the projects. Funding could come from two sources, either issuing bonds or using a portion of the fund balance to pay for the project. 

Port Huron has increased rates on water at 6% per year for several years. We currently anticipate that this will continue. Kimball Township’s costs will increase as a result. To maintain a stable fund balance in water and sewer it is necessary that we pass those costs along to the users of the system. 

Conclusion

Kimball Township is in a unique situation in that it has kept taxes low and been able to maintain a healthy and stable  fund balance. The proposed budget will allow for this to continue. 




Robert Usakowski
Supervisor 
Kimball Township
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